PALM VALLEY CITY COUNCIL

MINUTES

SPECIAL MEETING (WORKSHOP)

JULY 23, 2016
The City Council of the City of Palm Valley met in a Special Meeting on the 23rd day of July, 2016 at 9:00 a.m. at 1313 N. Stuart Place Road, Palm Valley, Texas.  The meeting was attended by the following persons:


Mayor


George Rivera

Council members:
John Widger, Julie Martin, Debe Wright, Joe Jones 
Absent:
Cynthia Thompson


City Secretary:
Sylvia R. Trevino


City Attorney:

Jason Mann


City Staff:

A. R. Garcia, Police Chief

1) CALL TO ORDER – Mayor Rivera called the meeting to order.

2) PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – Mayor Rivera led the Pledge of Allegiance.

3) PUBLIC COMMENTS – (3) MINUTES LIMITS

None.

4) DISCUSSION HELD ON THE PROPOSED BUDGET FOR FISCAL YEAR 2016-17 TO INCLUDE DISCUSSION ON PROPOSED CAPITAL OUTLAY PROJECTS

Councilman Widger stated that the budget is very preliminary and has been created from discussions held with staff.  The 5-year budget was prepared to show trends.

Starting with the Parks budget, Councilman Widger explained that the Board met last evening and the budget reflects a higher number than was adopted by the Board.  $5,000 was budgeted in the current year and it is anticipated that they will spend about $1,500 within this fiscal year.  He noted that the Parks Board has been very good at getting donations and these are reflected as revenues to the General Fund.  This year, it is anticipated they will be very conservative with donations.  For example, the Hinojosas will sponsor the Lighting of the Palms event by donating the lights instead of actual funds.  
John Topp, Chairman of the Parks Board, added that the Palm Valley Day was run with the Fun Run/Walk this year and the Board wishes to separate those events.  Nancy Rodriguez with the LoneStar Pacesetters will take over the Fun Run/Walk and she anticipates proposing another event in October.

Palm Valley Day will be combined with the October Harvest Festival.   Bougainvillea will be blocked off for a street dance and will be free to the citizens. Tickets will be sold for beer and wine tasting.  The question arose as to whether it is legal for the city to sponsor this event due to the beer and wine.

Mayor Rivera indicated that it might be possible that the City would have to apply for a liquor license or maybe utilize a partnership with the Harlingen Country Club.

Councilwoman Martin expressed concern over teenagers going to the festival and possibly blocking off with a fence so minors would not be able to enter the grounds.

Councilman Jones commented that since this event is sanctioned by the City there could be some general liability in the event someone drives away after drinking and causes an accident.

It is anticipated that there would be about $2,300 in revenues from the sale of the tickets.  John Topp commented that this is a new experience and is still in the ‘test’ mode.  The Board asked for $7,000 from the City for the new fiscal year.

Some discussion followed on the Fun Run/Walk.  Councilwoman Martin stated that the Pacesetters Board has not approved the event yet and Nancy is still under the impression that it will be a “City” event.

Mayor Rivera stated that it could still be a “City” event but it would be through a sponsorship through in-kind services or the Pacesetters will pay for it.  The ordinance for events states that the organization will pay for the event.

Councilwoman Martin stated that she would not want to ruin the City’s relationship with the LoneStar Pacesetters.

A budget of $7,500 was considered in the event that the City ends up sponsoring the event.

Councilman Widger commented that the Council can still make budgetary changes before final adoption.

John Topp stated that it was the goal of the Board not to spend all of the $7,500 but be able to contribute back to the City.

City’s salaries were discussed and Mayor Rivera requested that the budget numbers for staff be left as is and, if necessary, they could be adjusted next year.  If this number is left as is, there should be a surplus in 2017.  The question was asked why would he want a surplus and his reply was the budget would be more realistic and look better.  He commented that he did not want the budget to be too tight but rather have a cushion to allow flexibility.  There was a consensus to change the $92,000 in administrative salaries to $102,000 and to leave all salaries the same as in the current year.

Regarding the police, Councilman Widger commented that the only change would be to increase to the Chief’s salary due to the Federal Labor Standards Act.
Discussion followed on overtime to be paid or comp time to be taken by the Chief.

Councilman Jones commented that he would prefer that the Chief remain with taking comp time, with the increase, as required by law.   

A comment was made that there would be an opportunity to reclassify his position.

Mayor Rivera was of the opinion that the training he takes is valuable and as a Manager you are required to do beyond your normal duties.  Councilwoman Martin stated that now would be the time to lay it out and asked that she be provided a copy of the Chief’s job description.

Mayor Rivera added that the Chief is the only Manager that takes comp time and if you are going to allow him comp time then the other two Managers need to be treated the same.

Councilwoman Martin will take the lead to sit down and talk to the Chief along with Mayor Rivera.

  6)
     DISCUSSION ON PROPERTY TAXES

Addressing the issue on property taxes, Mayor Rivera explained that the streets are slowly deteriorating and he is proposing to increase the property tax rate by 8% which will generate about $41,000.  This extra revenue will be set up as a reserve strictly for street maintenance.  He added that there are also other projects that will require additional revenue.

Councilman Jones commented that we do not have the money to do a major overhaul of the entire streets but the good thing is we do have a good base.  He was of the opinion that the extension of life on the streets be done as economically feasible.

Mayor Rivera added that there are so many options regarding street repairs but the money is needed and the full 100% from the tax increase will go toward the street reserve.

Councilman Widger clarified that the tax rate increase is about three cents more and an 8% increase.

Councilman Jones asked why not put it before the voters to see if they will vote for a tax increase.

5)
      DISCUSSION ON SALES TAX

Mayor Rivera explained that he is also considering increasing the city sales tax by 1% for the purpose of generating funds to take over the median at El Camino Road.  This increase could generate $50,000-$60,000 and it also could be used for streets but this increase requires an election.

Regarding the water budget, Councilwoman Martin commented that it is critical to Rosendo Flores (Waterworks Supervisor) to have money to do water pipes and sewer lines.

Councilman Widger commented that the Water account has a good reserve but there is a disappointing trend and the Water account has been supplementing the General Fund with the 7% franchise fee.

Mayor Rivera reminded the Council that Harlingen Waterworks increased its rate to the City and the City only increased the water rates by a small portion, not recovering the full amount of the increase.

Minor discussion followed on grants.  The City Secretary will find out who the grant writer for the City of Primera is.

An additional increase will be a $.15 to the water rates.

            DISCUSSION ON SALES TAX (continued)
The City Secretary was asked to find out what the time line would be for putting on a sales tax election.

Discussion followed on what the sales tax increase could be used for and this was followed with a discussion of the Harlingen Country Club.  Mayor Rivera briefed the Council members on his discussions held with a small committee of local residents regarding a joint venture with the Harlingen Country Club.

Councilman Widger cautioned not to put on the ballot specifically what the money will be used because then the City would be confined to that use.

Mayor Rivera stated he would like to have an election soon to start collecting the money as soon as possible.

Regarding the fire service fee, Mayor Rivera explained that there is a shortfall from what the City is being charged and what is being passed through to the citizens.  Increasing the rate to the citizens will help the City break even on this fee.

Discussion followed on capital outlay.  Councilman Widger explained that the National Night Out is now a part of the Police budget and not the Parks budget.  An upgrade for one truck in the Police Department is the purchase of a camera to change from VHS tapes to digital.

A storage facility is being requested by the Water Department and additional street lights in the Public Works department.

Mayor Rivera spoke about the pond by the Golf Course that is deteriorating.  The building alongside it will eventually cave in.  The question is who owns the pond?  The Club?  The City?  If the City owns the pond, the City is liable.

Councilwoman Martin will take the lead to find out ownership of the pond.

Councilman Widger commented on the contract with the Club for the effluent discharge.  The current contract calls for a one year with a one year extension.  He suggested that upon renewal that it is offered as a 30-50 year contract to allow some leverage.

Minor discussion was held on the City Hall renovations.

Newsletter deadline for articles is July 29 as announced by Councilwoman Martin.

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 10:56 a.m.

 _________________________

George Rivera, Mayor

Attest:

_____________________________

      Sylvia R. Trevino, City Secretary
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